Rates Meeting 17 January 2007

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 17 JANUARY 2007 AT 2.30 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane, O McMullan, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services




Mr T Stuart, Head of Technical Services




Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism & Leisure Services




Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control




Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement




Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer

07/03:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies


Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors M Black and McKeegan.
07/03:02
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2007/2008
Councillor Blaney stated that he would ask the Clerk to explain the process for today’s meeting.
The Clerk stated that this was the first rates meeting of the year.  He gave apologies for Councillors not having seeing the general estimates of rates document and stated that there was a report, capital estimates table and a copy of the draft estimates for today’s meeting.
The Clerk then asked the ACE to give her report to Council.

The ACE delivered her report to members.

Estimates of Income and Expenditure
The Assistant Chief Executive (ACE) stated that the estimates for the coming year have been particularly affected by increased expenditure in the following areas:
Salaries and Wages Annual Increase 3%

Superannuation Increase from 11% to 13%

Increase in Councillors Allowance
Increase in Contributions to Other Bodies/Projects

Landfill Fees and Capital

The Estimates as presented provide for total net expenditure of £4,694,528, after General Grant of £696,809, requires an amount of £3,997,719, which represents and increase of 14.12%.

District Policing Partnership
The ACE stated that the estimated expenditure on DPP has increased from £136,840 to £155,610, the net increase is £4,756.  These figures make provision for an increase in membership from 15 to 19 members.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that increase in the number of members is subject to a political settlement, and will be for the Council to decide any change to the DPP.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she did not think today’s meeting was the time for discussing the DDP makeup.

Ballycastle to Campbeltown Ferry

Councillor Harding enquired why there was no provision of money set aside for the Ballycastle to Campbeltown Ferry.
The Clerk stated that this referred to potential harbour dues from a Campbeltown service.
The Clerk also stated that Councillor Blaney, O Black, Kevin McGarry and himself had been invited to Scotland for a meeting regarding the Ferry on the 8th February 2007.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Blaney, O Black, Kevin McGarry and Mr Lewis would attend the meeting regarding Ballycastle to Campbeltown Ferry on the 8th February 2007.

Extension of CCTV System

In reply to Councillor O Black, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that the extension of the CCTV system had been included in the budget.  He explained that the PSNI and Community Safety look after the cameras and the enhancement of them.  The HTS stated that at the moment they are looking for two additional cameras and relocating one of the other cameras, so that three areas are covered.

Council Events
In reply to Councillor O Black, the Head of Development (HD) stated that £3000 was set aside for Christmas Activities/Entertainment in order to build upon activities from previous years.
Councillor McMullan enquired if the Moyle Disability Day was included in the expenditure for next year.
Councillor Blaney stated that he did not think that the Moyle Disability Day had been agreed.

Councillor McMullan stated that it was agreed that it would be held the 1st Saturday in June.

After discussion, it was agreed that previous minutes would be researched regarding this matter.

Councillor Graham enquired if the Moyle Disability Day took place last year.
Councillor McMullan stated that the launch took place in May 2006, and that they where to continue on a yearly basis after that.

Quay Road Marketing Co-ordinator
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

In reply to Councillor Harding, the Head of Tourism & Leisure Services (HTLS) stated that this position had been a funded post, however the grant is no longer available.
The HTLS stated that the application for funding had come from the Big Lottery Fund.  He stated that the Sports Co-ordinator had undertaken a lot of activities in the Quay Road Playing Fields and had initiated a substantial outreach programme in neighbouring towns, which was of great benefit.  The HTLS stated that in order for this programme to continue the Sports co-ordinators contract would have to be extended.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Parks and Open Spaces
The ACE stated that the Street Nameplates expenditure has increased by £21500 from 2006/07.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that a budget of £25000 was too much for street nameplates.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That the budget for Street Nameplates should remain at £3500.”

The HTS stated that there could be an element of surplus if the budget was £25000, however, over the last year different wards had asked for different multi-language nameplates, therefore with this additional money the Council would be able to make provision for these nameplates.
Councillor O Black stated that this decision had been discussed in previous Council Meetings and it had been agreed to make provision for multi-language nameplates.

Councillor McMullan stated that members should have time to look through the rates estimates and then decide at a later date if figures need changing.

After discussion, it was agreed that this would be deferred.
Bushmills Community Centre
The ACE stated that this year expenditure for electrical repairs and fees had been added into the rates.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge the HTS stated that someone had come out and looked at the heating system and that the current gas system was deemed efficient, however it was felt that one of the rooms was problematic and a few changes to the walls and windows will have to be undertaken.
Public Conveniences
The ACE stated that £1000 had been added into the expenditure for Rathlin Island toilet block.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the HTS stated that the Ballintoy Community Group stated that they wished for the toilets to be maintained as they were widely used.
Councillor McCambridge enquired about the cost for the cleansing and maintenance of the public conveniences.
The HTS recommended that the meeting continue in committee.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”
The HTS stated that a best value document had been undertaken and showed that the Council was not spending excessive money on the toilets.
The HTS stated that he had written to a few companies asking for prices for cleansing and maintenance for all of the toilet facilities in the area.  Although he stated that the closing date had not passed and that when he received the information he would bring it back to Council.  However, the HTS explained that the majority of expenditure is for the opening and closing of the 17 facilities especially during the weekend.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Members Payments

The ACE stated that member’s payments had been increased to £9,500 per annum, however no formal confirmation had been received from the DOE, although it is thought that the new rates will commence on 1st April 2007.
Councillor McMullan explained that he had attended a meeting earlier in the day which stated that members would be entitled to carers allowance.  He enquired if this Council would be paying for special payments for childcare, and if the decision was to pay this then the rate per hour would have to be decided.
The Clerk explained to members that this had been outlined in the consultation paper however he had received no formal confirmation from the department.
Councillor O Black stated that it was her understanding that this allowance was at the Councils discretion.
Councillor Blaney showed the Clerk the letter which had been circulated at the meeting earlier that day.

The Clerk stated that the Local Government Division would probably send out new regulations in the coming months.
Administration – Corporate Management

The ACE highlighted the total expenditure for 2007/08 the administration/corporate management department.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the ACE stated that eye screening had been undertaken every 2 years, and that each person who availed of this just went to their own optician.

Councillor McCambridge enquired if Councillors could avail of this service.

The Clerk explained that the service was currently not available for Councillors but that this could be considered.
Councillor McCambridge queried what the IT Fees and IT Support entailed.
The ACE stated that these figures covered the IT Support from Mr McCarry one day a week and an annual payment of £10000 for the finance system, the PAMS system and the Environmental Health system.
Moyle Disability Day
Councillor Blaney stated that on the 8th May 2006 it was discussed that the launch of the Moyle Disability Day would be held on the 25th May 2006, however it did not stated that it would be an annual event.
Councillor McMullan stated that he could remember proposing that a day would be set aside for the Moyle Disability Day and that it should take place on the 1st Saturday of June, and that the launch would take place on the 25th May 2006.
Grant and Penny Product Allocation
Councillor McCambridge queried what the penny product allocation is worth.

The Clerk stated that as a result of the introduction of the Capital Values the growth factor had now been replaced with a conversion factor.  He explained that the proposed rate for was 0.003430 pence and that a comparison of the domestic rate for 06/07 to 07/08 is not possible due to the change in the rating system.

Councillor McIlroy asked if the rates could take in any surplus monies.

The Clerk stated that there was a surplus balance, but if this money was used then it would have to made up next year, however, this was a possibility.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that if land was sold the receipt would firstly pay off any loans and then any money left over could then go towards new assets, subject to Departmental approval.
Purchase of 2nd Hand Refuse Collection Vehicle

The HTS stated that the waste management grant available for the purchase of the collection vehicle had to be used by March 2007.
The HTS stated that a second hand refuse collection vehicle had came to his attention.  He stated that it appears to meet all of the criteria set and that he will have an opportunity to look at the vehicle on 18th January 2007.

After discussion, it was agreed that Mr Tony Stuart Head of Technical Services would take the opportunity to look at the second hand refuse collection vehicle, and if the criteria was met to go ahead and purchase the vehicle.
It was agreed that the Rates Estimates Meeting would be adjourned until Monday 5th February 2007 at 10:00am.

The meeting concluded at 4:20pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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